

Free markets. Real solutions.

## **R STREET SHORTS NO. 83**

February 2020

## TEXAS CAN RECLAIM JUSTICE REFORM BY ADDRESSING JUVENILE JUSTICE ISSUES

Jesse Kelley

## INTRODUCTION

exas has become a leader in criminal justice reform by replacing old, "tough on crime" policies with more appropriate "smart on crime" ones. And although this new approach has seen success in the adult system, progress has stalled in the juvenile justice system. Accordingly, if Texas is to reassert its position as a leader in reforms, the best and most effective way is to improve their juvenile justice system by raising the age of criminal majority, by providing a "second look" for those juveniles who were sentenced to life in prison, and by shifting the way the state views and prosecutes youth who have committed serious and violent crimes.

# A BRIEF HISTORY OF CRIMINAL AND JUVENILE JUSTICE REFORM IN TEXAS

Texas has been heralded as a leader in the criminal justice reform space for at least the past decade. The need for reform began circa 2000, when the prison population reached over 150,000 inmates.<sup>1</sup> Until 2007, the focus had been on merely building additional facilities. However, at that point, then-Speaker of the House Tom Craddick issued a simple mandate: "don't build new prisons, they cost too much."<sup>2</sup>

And, indeed, once key lawmakers began to understand the need for alternative solutions to incarceration, real and effective reforms began to take hold. In response to the Speaker's comments, in 2007, legislation was passed to bolster substance abuse treatment beds behind bars by adding an additional 2,700 spaces.<sup>3</sup> It also added 1,400 new intermediatesanction beds,<sup>4</sup> an additional 300 halfway-house beds and worked to establish workable goals for effective community supervision. In short, the 2007 Justice Reinvestment Initiative shifted the landscape of criminal justice reform in Texas and created space for additional reforms to be discussed and implemented.<sup>5</sup>

Already, the Justice Reinvestment Act has been successful in Texas and across the country. Specifically, fewer people have returned to prison due to parole violations. In fact, in the first years following its implementation, parole revocations dropped by 25 percent.<sup>6</sup> Additionally, the Texas prison population dropped by 1,257 people in 2008 alone.<sup>7</sup> Because of the nearly immediate success of the Act, other states adopted it as a model, including Arizona, Connecticut, Indiana, Kansas, Michigan, Nevada, New Hampshire, North Carolina, Ohio, Pennsylvania, Rhode Island, Texas, Vermont and Wisconsin.<sup>8</sup>

After adoption, Texas lawmakers and advocates kept pushing forward. For instance, the Texas Department of Criminal Justice restored "good time" credits that were previously revoked for minor infractions. They also expanded record clearing provisions, or orders of nondisclosure, to certain first-time, non-violent offenders. These allow those individuals to seal their criminal records for the purposes of securing employment and housing.<sup>9</sup>

Unfortunately, however, the most recent (2019) legislative session in Texas was more "miss" than "hit" with respect to further progress. In fact, Scott Henson, a criminal justice researcher, called the 86<sup>th</sup> session a "killing field" for criminal justice reforms.<sup>10</sup> And, this is particularly the case with respect to reform in the juvenile justice space. This is because the Justice Reinvestment Act only made changes to the adult criminal justice system and thus the juvenile system was unaffected.

However, reform within the juvenile system is vitally necessary in large part because children—as offenders—are different from adults and thus are in need of even greater care and consideration. The Supreme Court has repeatedly articulated the distinction between the treatment of youth versus the treatment of adults by ruling that imposing the death penalty for minors is unconstitutional, that life in prison should be an exceptional last resort and that a child's age is a factor in deciding their understanding of the criminal process.<sup>11</sup>

Indeed, even the stated goals of the juvenile justice system are different than that of the adult system, as rehabilitation—rather than punishment—is both the key focus and the measure of success. Even the Texas Juvenile Justice Department (TJJD) believes in this distinction: "[T]he adult system focuses on public safety and punishment for criminal conduct. While public safety and accountability are certainly considerations for youth, the juvenile correctional system emphasizes treatment and rehabilitation."<sup>12</sup>

# CURRENT PROBLEMS WITH JUVENILE JUSTICE IN TEXAS

In recent years, massive problems with the juvenile justice system in Texas have arisen from outcries of mistreatment in youth detention facilities. In November 2017, scandal rocked the state when five TJJD employees were arrested and accused of sexual misconduct with youth from the Gainesville State School. At that time, Gainesville State held about 250 young people. As a result of those accusations, the Texas Rangers investigated all of the state's five large and rural juvenile facilities, and found even more problems.<sup>13</sup> More employees were arrested for excessive use of force.

To his credit, Governor Greg Abbott decided to immediately make changes to ensure the safety of youth being housed in facilities operated by the state. First, a new director was appointed to oversee the TJJD, and the Governor ordered additional supports to be made available for anonymously reporting abuses in state facilities, as well as additional resources to identify sex trafficking victims in the facilities.<sup>14</sup> In addition to these efforts, Camille Cain, the TJJD Executive Director, outlined a robust plan to improve the state of juvenile justice, and has taken the steps that are within her power to effect those changes. However, Cain acknowledges that to fulfill all of her stated goals, support from the legislature is necessary.<sup>15</sup>

But, despite the Governor's and TJJD's best efforts, problems continue in youth detention facilities. For instance, in late-November 2018, a six-day riot erupted in Gainesville. In response to a report detailing the disturbance, the TJJD noted that it was aware of the "lack of consistent structured programming," and further said that "the youth were confined to their dorms for a larger portion of the day than is optimal."<sup>16</sup>

In order for the TJJD to fully implement their long-term goals and be able to create a more effective and equitable system for all justice-involved youth, the legislature has an obligation to support its mission legislatively. Specifically, Director Cain's long-term goals outline ways to: 1) reduce the number of young people who are held in the state's juvenile detention facilities; 2) move those who are detained closer to their homes and families and; 3) shift the perception of youth who are involved in the juvenile justice system so as to refocus on their future potential, rather than their past transgression.<sup>17</sup>

#### Key Issues the Legislature Should Address

In addition to supporting the ongoing efforts of Director Cain and the TJJD, the legislature has the authority to make lasting changes to the way Texas interacts with young people who have committed a crime. To do so, the most pressing priorities are raising the age of criminal majority, reviewing the cases of juveniles who have been sentenced to life in prison, and examining the treatment of those youth who have engaged in serious and violent offenses.

#### Raise the Age

Texas is one of the last three states, along with Georgia and Wisconsin, that automatically prosecute 17-year-olds as adults. This means that all 17-year-olds who are accused of committing a crime, even low-level offenses, are placed in the adult system. Sadly, young people who are prosecuted and housed in adult jails and prisons have higher suicide rates and often do not receive proper educational services.<sup>18</sup> It also means that even teens who commit minor offenses end up with an adult record. And this is despite the fact that of the 20,000 17-year-olds arrested in Texas in 2017, more than 95 percent were arrested for nonviolent and misdemeanor offenses.<sup>19</sup> Furthermore, youth in the juvenile justice system are 37 percent less likely to recidivate than those placed with adults.<sup>20</sup> What's more, the negative effects of adult incarceration continue throughout a child's life. Young people with adult records are less likely to receive employment opportunities in the future, which hurts the fabric of our economy and society.<sup>21</sup> In short, placing kids in the adult system permanently harms their well-being, and our communities suffer with them.

The best legislative solution to correct this injustice has already been proposed in past sessions.<sup>22</sup> "Raise the Age" legislation would have increased the automatic age of criminal jurisdiction from 17 to 18, meaning that minors would automatically be processed through the juvenile system. It also provided for judicial discretion to transfer youth with the most serious offenses to the adult system on a case-bycase basis.<sup>23</sup>

Unfortunately, key members of the Texas Senate have stalled passage of any such bill. Specifically, in 2017, Senate Justice Committee Chairman and Houston Democrat, John Whitmire, did not allow a bill that would have gradually implemented raise the age<sup>24</sup> even to be heard in the Senate.<sup>25</sup> And this was despite the fact that it passed with overwhelming support in the House. According to Senator Whitmire, all other issues in the Texas juvenile justice system must be addressed before the legislature can even consider raising the age.<sup>26</sup> However, with other previous hold-out states like Michigan successfully passing their own versions of raisethe-age legislation, Texas lawmakers must shift perspective to pass and implement this juvenile justice reform if they are to regain their position as a leader in the criminal justice reform space.

### A Second Look for Juveniles Sentenced to Life Without Parole

In response to a number of Supreme Court cases, every state was required to eliminate mandatory life-without-parole sentences for young people under eighteen. In response to this directive, Texas shifted its laws to require people who would have received a sentence of life without parole to instead serve 40 years before becoming eligible.<sup>27</sup>

However, such an interpretation was not in the spirit of the ruling made by the Supreme Court. Housing an individual who was convicted as a teen for forty years in prison does not provide a real opportunity for life outside of detention, even for those who have been rehabilitated. In fact, most other states that revised their laws after the ruling against mandatory life allowed a parole hearing after 20 years. The Texas legislature should therefore align its law more closely with the national standard.<sup>28</sup>

Young adults are still maturing, and are genuinely open to personal growth and rehabilitation. By allowing young people the opportunity to demonstrate improvement sooner than the 40-year mandatory sentence, taxpayer money could be saved without causing a decrease in public safety. Research has demonstrated that people "age out" of crime.<sup>29</sup> For example, arrests for robbery peak at age 19 but decline by more than half by age 30, and by three-quarters at age 40, and that same trend exists for other violent crimes.<sup>30</sup>

For all these reasons, one piece of legislation that has been introduced consecutively for a number of legislative sessions would require the state to provide a "second look" for people convicted of crimes when they were younger than eighteen to be eligible for parole sooner. Specifically, during the last legislative session, House Bill 256 and Senate Bill 155 proposed cutting the mandatory detention period in half and requiring the Parole Board to consider mitigating factors, such as the growth, maturity and rehabilitation of the incarcerated person.<sup>31</sup>

Passing "Second Look" legislation would not only align better with the goals of rehabilitation but also would save taxpayers millions of dollars. In fact, it costs approximately \$2.5 million to incarcerate a person for life, whereas the cost to incarcerate a person for 20 years is only about \$626,000.<sup>32</sup> The savings to the state would be significant and could be poured back into projects that would promote rehabilitation and workforce development.<sup>33</sup> In any event, the legislature must take steps to provide for earlier parole eligibility for people who have served time for a youthful offense. Addressing Serious and Violent Youth Offenses

In discussing plans to raise the age of criminal majority or provide earlier access to parole eligibility, a common argument against such practices has to do with young people who commit serious and violent offenses. And while it is certainly true that a state must balance its duty to ensure accountability and promote public safety, it also has special responsibilities to ensure the treatment of minors does not permanently harm their development or rehabilitation.<sup>34</sup> Fortunately, there are solutions that can accomplish both.

One solution is to propose and pass legislation aimed at keeping minors within the juvenile court system whenever possible. Not only is the juvenile justice system the most appropriate place to address non-violent juvenile offenses but also the juvenile system can be most helpful in rehabilitating youth who have committed violent crimes. Indeed, research has shown that the juvenile justice system is best suited to rehabilitate violent youth.<sup>35</sup> Those who commit violent criminal acts will likely have different risk factors and may need different, lengthier interventions, but by receiving age-appropriate services and individualized care plans, young people can begin their life anew and become productive members of society.

Another solution would be to return to and review the stated goals of the Director of the Texas Juvenile Justice Department by supporting programs that would limit or eliminate remote facilities and replace them with smaller programs, closer to the child's community. Many states are considering "close to home" models, with New York having experienced successful implementation of the initiative.<sup>36</sup> With the premise that one-size-fits-all is ineffective, New York undertook a project that focused on community-based alternatives to detention, limited the use of formal detention to a last resort and replaced large institutional facilities with smaller programs closer to home. Not only have youth arrests decreased dramatically, but from 2008 to 2012, New York City was able to cut the number of youths admitted to detention facilities by 52 percent.<sup>37</sup>

Additionally, individualized rehabilitation, education and mental health needs are important factors to consider when addressing serious and violent criminal behavior.<sup>38</sup> Passing these multiple legislative proposals and funding those longterm plans outlined by the TJJD are therefore the best ways the Texas legislature can effectuate change and become a leader in juvenile justice reform.

### CONCLUSION

The Texas Legislature convenes every other year, so lawmakers have an entire year to think critically and develop juvenile justice reform legislation that will propel the state forward. Historically, the reforms that the state of Texas passed have truly been an inspiration to other states who have undertaken criminal justice reforms, but with great power comes great responsibility. To once again lead the way and to create meaningful change in the lives of individuals affected and positive change in our communities, Texas should seriously consider implementing and funding needed juvenile justice reforms, and hopefully, as in the past, other states and even the federal government will follow.

#### ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Jesse Kelley manages government affairs for the criminal justice and civil liberties policy team with the R Street Institute. In this role, she helps lawmakers implement effective public policies related to juvenile justice, post-conviction life and other related topics. Jesse is a former criminal defense attorney.

#### ENDNOTES

 Michael Haugen, "Ten Years of Criminal Justice Reform in Texas," Right on Crime, Aug. 1, 2017. <u>http://rightoncrime.com/2017/08/ten-years-of-criminal-justice-reform-in-texas.</u>

2. Ibid.

3. Legislators passed HB1, which invested \$241 million over two years in an array of evidence-based strategies to reduce recidivism. HB1, Texas Legislature (2007). https://www.capitol.state.tx.us/BillLookup/History.aspx?LegSess=80R&Bill=HB1.

4. Intermediate-sanction beds describe a 90-day program for probationers and parolees with technical violations, like missing appointments with their supervision officer.

5. "Justice Reinvestment in Texas: Assessing the Impact of the 2007 Justice Reinvestment Initiative," Council of State Governments Justice Center, April 10, 2009. <u>https://</u> <u>csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/12/Texas\_Bulletin.pdf</u>.

6. Ibid.

7. "Prison Count 2010: State Population Declines for the First Time in 38 Years," Pew Charitable Trusts, April 2010. <u>https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/reports/2010/03/16/prison-count-2010-state-population-declines-for-the-first-time-in-38-years.</u>

8. "Due South: Texas: Justice Reinvestment Initiative," Justice Policy Institute, May 2011. <u>http://www.justicepolicy.org/uploads/justicepolicy/documents/due\_south\_</u><u>texas.pdf</u>.

9. Haugen. <u>http://rightoncrime.com/2017/08/ten-years-of-criminal-justice-reform-in-texas</u>.

10. Michael Barajas, "5 Texas Criminal Justice Stories to Watch in 2020," *Texas Observer*, Dec. 29, 2019. <u>https://www.texasobserver.org/criminal-justice-stories-2020</u>.

11. See, e.g., Roper v. Simmons, 543 U.S. 551 (2005); *Graham v. Florida*, 560 U.S. 481 (2010); *Miller v. Alabama*, 132 S. Ct. 2455 (2012); J.D.B. v. North Carolina, 131 S. Ct. 2394 (2011).

12. "The Juvenile Justice System in Texas: Introduction," Texas Juvenile Justice Dept., 2020. <u>http://www.tijd.texas.gov/index.php/juvenile-system#introduction</u>.

 Jolie McCullough, "Texas Rangers arrest four amid investigation of abuse at state-run juvenile lockups," *The Texas Tribune*, Feb. 1, 2018. <u>https://www.texastribune.org/2018/02/01/texas-rangers-arrest-four-after-texas-juvenile-justice-department-inve.</u>

14. Greg Abbott, "Letter to Mrs. Camille Cain, Executive Director, Texas Juvenile Justice Dept.," Governor of the State of Texas, Jan. 25, 2018. <u>https://static.texastribune.org/media/documents/O-CainCamille201801250570.pdf</u>.

15. Lauren McGaughy, "After years of scandal, Texas' juvenile justice agency sets new goals to rehabilitate teen lawbreakers," *Dallas Morning News*, June 1, 2018. <u>https://</u> www.dallasnews.com/news/politics/2018/06/01/after-years-of-scandal-texas-juvenile-justice-agency-sets-new-goals-to-rehabilitate-teen-lawbreakers.

 Keri Blakinger, "Gangs, lack of guards spark teen riot at understaffed Texas juvenile prison," *Houston Chronicle*, Feb. 19, 2019. <u>https://www.houstonchronicle. com/news/houston-texas/houston/article/Gangs-lack-of-guards-spark-teen-riotat-13628283.php.
</u>

17. Camille Cain, "Short-term Solutions and Long-term Goals: A Plan for TJJD," Texas Juvenile Justice Dept., June 1, 2018. <u>https://www.documentcloud.org/</u> <u>documents/4491670-TJJD-Plan-June-2018.html</u>.

18. See, e.g., "Youth in the Adult System Fact Sheet," ACT 4 Juvenile Justice, August 2014. <u>https://www.act4ij.org/sites/default/files/ckfinder/files/ACT4JJ%20Youth%20</u> In%20Adult%20System%20Fact%20Sheet%20Aug%202014%20FINAL.pdf; Caitlyn Curly, "Juveniles Tried As Adults: What Happens When Children Go to Prison," Gen-FKD, Nov. 11, 2016. <u>http://www.genfkd.org/juveniles-tried-adults-happens-children-go-prison</u>.

 Texas Dept. of Public Safety, "Texas Arrest Data," *The Texas Crime Report* for 2017, 2017. <u>http://www.dps.texas.gov/administration/crime\_records/pages/crimestatistics.</u> <u>htm.</u>

20. "Raising the Age: Should 17-Year-Olds be Eligible for Juvenile Justice in Michigan?", Mackinac Center for Public Policy, Feb. 28, 2018. <u>https://www.mackinac.org/</u> archives/2018/Transcript0228RaisingtheAge.pdf.

21. "Understanding Policies that Impact Employment Opportunities for People Who Have Criminal Records," The National Reentry Resource Center, 2020. <u>https://csgius-</u>

#### ticecenter.org/nrrc/employment-opportunities-for-people-with-criminal-records.

22. HB 334, Texas Legislature (2019). <u>https://capitol.texas.gov/BillLookup/History.aspx?LegSess=86R&Bill=HB344</u>; HB 658, Texas Legislature (2019). <u>https://capitol.texas.gov/BillLookup/History.aspx?LegSess=86R&Bill=HB658</u>; HB 1364, Texas Legislature (2019). <u>https://capitol.texas.gov/BillLookup/History.aspx?LegSess=86R&Bill=HB1364</u>; and HB 2314, Texas Legislature (2019). <u>https://capitol.texas.gov/BillLookup/History.aspx?LegSess=86R&Bill=HB1364</u>; and HB 2314, Texas Legislature (2019). <u>https://capitol.texas.gov/BillLookup/History.aspx?LegSess=86R&Bill=HB1364</u>; and HB 2314.

23. "Raise the Age": Hold 17-year-olds Accountable in the Juvenile Justice System," Texas Criminal Justice Coalition, 2019. <u>https://www.texascic.org/%E2%80%9Craise-age%E2%80%9D-hold-17-year-olds-accountable-juvenile-justice-system</u>.

24. See, e.g., HB 122, Texas Legislature (2017). <u>https://capitol.texas.gov/BillLookup/</u> <u>History.aspx?LegSess=85R&Bill=HB122</u>.

25. Brian Evans, "What State Sen. Whitmire doesn't understand about juvenile justice," *Houston Chronicle*, May 3, 2019. <u>https://www.houstonchronicle.com/opinion/</u> <u>outlook/article/What-State-Sen-Whitmire-doesn-t-understand-13815273.php</u>.

26. Richard Rodriguez, "17-year-olds shouldn't go to prison," *Fort Worth Star-Telegram*, last accessed Feb. 3, 2020. <u>https://www.star-telegram.com/opinion/editorials/</u> article17250512.html.

27. "Second Look': Provide an Earlier Parole Review to People Sent to Adult Facilities as Youth," Texas Criminal Justice Coalition, 2019. <u>https://www.texascic.org/%E2%80%9Csecond-look%E2%80%9D-provide-earlier-parole-review-people-sent-adult-facilities-youth</u>.

28. Ibid.

29. Jeffrey T. Ulmer and Darrell Sreffensmeier, "The age and crime relationship: Social variation, social explanations," *The Nurture Versus Biosocial Debate in Criminology: On the Origins of Criminal Behavior and Criminality* (Sage Publications, 2015), pp. 377-96. https://www.sagepub.com/sites/default/files/upm-binaries/60294\_Chapter\_23.pdf.

30. Nancy Gertner and Marc Mauer, "Taking a second look at life imprisonment," *The Boston Globe*, Nov. 07, 2019. <u>https://www.bostonglobe.com/2019/11/07/opinion/</u>taking-second-look-life-imprisonment.

31. Ibid.

32. "At America's Expense: The Mass Incarceration of the Elderly," ACLU, June 2012. Calculation = [(Average cost per year per inmate to incarcerate before age 50 x 34) + (National estimate for annual cost for the care of an inmate after age 50 x 21)]. https://www.aclu.org/files/assets/elderlyprisonreport\_20120613\_1.pdf.

33. Angie Jackson, "He was convicted, jailed for murder. Now freed Detroit man has new mission," *Detroit Free Press*, Aug. 15, 2019. <u>https://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/2019/08/15/juvenile-lifer-gives-back/1931174001</u>.

34. Nila Bala, "Left-Behind Kids," *R Street Policy Study* No. 136, March 2018. <u>https://www.rstreet.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/136-1.pdf</u>.

35. Jessica J. Asscher et al., "Do Extremely Violent Juveniles Respond Differently to Treatment?", *International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology* 62:4 (Oct. 27, 2016), pp. 958-77. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5808822</u>.

36. "Implementation of New York's Close to Home Initiative: A New Model for Youth Justice," Center for Children's Law and Policy, February 2018. <u>http://www.cclp.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/Close-to-Home-Implementation-Report-Final.pdf</u>.

#### 37. Ibid.

38. See, e.g., "Effective Case Planning," Juvenile Law Center, 2020. <u>https://jlc.org/juveniles-justice/effective-case-planning</u>: "Improving Educational Opportunities for Youth in the Justice System," National Juvenile Justice Network, March 2016. <u>http://www.nijn.org/uploads/digital-library/NJJN\_Educational%20Re-entry-snapshot\_Mar2016\_FINAL.pdf?phpMyAdmin=14730ab3483c51c94ca868bccffa06ef; National Conference of State Legislatures, "Mental Health Needs of Juvenile Offenders," *Juvenile Justice Guidebook for Legislators*, last accessed Feb. 3, 2020. <u>https://www.ncsl.org/documents/cj/jiguidebook-mental.pdf</u>.</u>